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The meeting was called to order at 10.35 a.m • 

... . ' \ ~ ~ .. ,, 

AGENDA ITEM 82: IMPORTANCE OF THE UNIVERSAL REALIZATION OF THE RIGHTS OF PEOPLES 
TO SELF-DETERMINATION AND OF THE SPEEDY GRANTING OF INDEPENDENCE TO COLONIAL 
COUNTRIES AND PEOPLES FOR THE EFFECTIVE GUARANTEE AND OBSERVANCE OF HUMAN RIGHTS 
(continued) (A/C. 3/34/L. 27) 

AGENDA ITEM 87: ALTERNATIVE APPROACHES AND WAYS AND MEANS WITHIN THE UNITED 
NATIONS SYSTEM FOR IMPROVING THE EFFECTIVE ENJOYMENT OF HUMAN RIGHTS AND 
FUNDAMENTAL FREEDOMS (continued) (A/C.3/34/L.l5/Rev.2, L.l6/Rev.l, L.l8 to L.23, 
L. 25 and L. 26) 

AGENDA ITEM 88: TORTURE AND OTHER CRUEL, INHUMAN OR DEGRADING TREATMENT OR 
PUNISHMENT (continued) (A/34/146, A/34/273, E/324/389 and Corr.l and A/34/566; 
A/C.3/34/L.24, L.28) 

(a) QUESTIONNAIRE ON THE DECLARATION ON THE PROTECTION OF ALL PERSONS FROM BEING 
SUBJECTED TO TORTURE AND OTHER CRUEL, INHUMAN OR DEGRADING TREATMENT OR 
PUNISHMENT (A/34/144) 

(b) UNILATERAL DECLARATIONS BY MEMBER STATES AGAINST TORTURE AND OTHER CRUEL, 
INHUMAN OR DEGRADING TREATMENT OR PUNISHMENT (A/34/145 and 
Add .1 and 2) 

(c) DRAFT CODE OF CONDUCT FOR LAW ENFORCEMENT OFFICIALS (A/34/431) 

AGENDA ITEM 84: INTERNATIONAL COVENANTS ON HUMAN RIGHTS (continued) (A/C.3/34/l, 
A/C.3/34/3; A/34/491, A/34/559, A/34/566, A/34/568, A/34/614, A/34/621; A/C.3/34/6) 

(a) REPORT OF THE HUMAN RIGHTS OOMMITTEE (A/34/40) 

(b) STATUS OF THE INTERNATIONAL COVENANT ON EOONOMIC, SOCIAL AND CULTURAL RIGHTS, 
THE INTERNATIONAL COVENANT ON CIVIL AND POLITICAL RIGHTS AND THE OPTIONAL 
PROTOCOL TO THE INTERNATIONAL COVENANT ON CIVIL AND POLITICAL RIGHTS: REPORT 
OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (A/34/440) 

ORGANIZATION OF WORK 

~ Mr. FLI~N (Romania) said that his delegation regarded the discussion on the 
In~e~na~~0na~~venants on Human Rights, to which Romania was a party, in the 
sp1 r 1 t.of the h~nistic concepts which governed Romanian society and relations 
a~ong 1 ts members. He stressed that measures to secure the protection of human 
r 1 ghts must take in~ account the close relationship which existed between civil 
and political rights ~ the one hand and economic, social and cultural rights on 
the other. 

2 • The Romanian concept of ~man rights found expression in the effective 
:xercise of those rights, as was 1emonstrated by the progress achieved in Romania 
1 n the general level of civilization and in the material and intellectual life of 
each citizen, who enjoyed the right to work, education, culture and science. 
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The State was founded on the rule of law and strict respect for constitutional 
principles. Another fundamental aspect of Romanian society was the growing 
participation of the people in the management of public affairs, with a consequent 
improvement in the decision-making machinery. Thus the historic desire of the 
Romanian people to put an end to the exploitation of man by man had been realized. 

3. International co-operation in the sphere of human rights must constitute an 
element of over-all co-operation among countries and peoples and must be based on 
the same principles and meet the same objectives. The issue of human rights must 
not be used as a means of political confrontation, but must help bring together 
the peoples and promote their friendship. In that context, colonialism, racism 
and apartheid, foreign domination, the arms race, inadequate development and 
economic crises, illiteracy and the migration of labour had adverse consequences 
on the exercise of human rights. 

4. Since human rights could not be envisaged at a purely abstract level, the 
efforts made by States must be promoted and developed even further and the 
struggle for the establishment of a new international economic order must be 
intensified. Those conclusions emerged from international discussions and from 
the relevant United Nations documents, to the elaboration of which Romania had 
made a positive contribution. 

5. The United Nations must systematically support the activities of States aimed 
at safeguarding fundamental human rights. In that connexion, he observed that 
co-operation among States would be fruitful to the extent that it was concerned 
with the truly vital aspects of the problem. In that way, the United Nations 
would be able to contribute to the realization of the principles and purposes set 
forth in the legal human rights instruments, in keeping with the principles of the 
effective affirmation of the human personality and of dignity and freedom. 

6. His delegation noted with satisfaction that the number of States which 
had ratified the International Covenants on Human Rights had increased to more 
than 60. The activities of the Human Rights Committee relating to international 
co-operation within its area of competence thus gained in importance. The 
practical work of ·that Committee should be strictly confined to the provisions of 
the Covenant, since the Committee's task was not to question the constitutional 
principles upon which the political organization of States was based or the 
fundamental values of national societies, but to analyse the reports provided by 
those States. He felt that attention should be drawn to that fact in view of the 
tendency of some members of the Human Rights Committee to exceed the limits of 
their competence. That problem, which was causing concern to many delegations, 
should be considered in depth at the Human Rights Committee's next session in 1980. 

7. His delegation was concerned at the way in which the Human Rights Committee 
was preparing its reports to the General Assembly. Those reports must be as 
precise and as objective as possible. In that connexion, it should be noted that 
in document A/34/40, although the observations made and questions put by the 
members of that Committee to the representatives of States parties were 
extensively reproduced, the official replies of the representatives of States were 
excessively abbreviated or were not presented in their true context, and that made 
it difficult to understand them. 
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8. His delegation attached great importance to the draft resolution concerning 
the International Covenants on Human Rights. The measures for which it provided 
would enable the Committee to give better guidance for the activities of the Human. 
Rights Committee, in accordance with the latter's mandate and with the fundamental. 
principles of international law. 

9. Miss HUSSBAUMER (Observer, International Labour Organisation) said that ILO 
had followed with great interest the work done by the United Nations in the field 
of human rights and had actively participated in that work. Articles 22, 23 
and 24 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights were directly related to the 
mandate of ILO and the concepts reflected in them were further developed in 
articles 6, 7, 8 and 9 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and 
Cultural Rights. 

10. In 1978 the General Assembly had emphasized the importance of co-ordination 
and co-operation in the field of human rights within the United Nations system. 
In that connexion, the Director of the Division of Human Rights, in introducing 
item 84, had described the working methods agreed upon by the Economic and Social 
Council in May 1979 which called, inter alia, for the collaboration of the 
specialized agencies. ILO fully agreed that, in order to make the rights 
recognized in the Covenants a reality, all the parties concerned, including the 
specialized agencies, must continue to make an appropriate contribution. ILO had 
pledged its full co-operation with the United Nations in that regard. 

11. The International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights dealt with 
matters which were within the sphere of activities of a number of specialized 
agencies. Those agencies received copies of the reports of Governments or of 
relevant parts of those reports for consideration. Under the provisions of 
article 18 of the Covenant, the specialized agencies were expected to provide to 
the Council a technical evaluation to assist it in carrying out its functions. 

12. Within ILO, the task of supervising the implementation of its own conventions 
was entrusted to an independent body, the Committee of Experts on the Application 
of Conventions and Recommendations, in order to help ensure an objective and 
impartial evaluation. It had also been felt that that principle was applicable to 
ILO's contribution to the supervisory arrangements made under article 18 of the 
International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. The same 
Committee of Experts had thus been entrusted with the task of examining the 
reports submitted by Governments under the Covenant and of rPoorting to the 
Economic and Social Council. 

13. At the first stage of the reporting cycle,~he ~ports from Sta~~arties 
dealt with the four articles which fell within the competence of ILO: the right 
to work, the right to just and favourable conditions of work, trade union rights 
and the right to social security. The United Nations Secretariat had transmitted 
to ILO copies of the reports received from Governments regarding those provisions 
and, at meetings held in March 1978 and March 1979, the ILO Committee of Experts 
had examined the situation in 23 States parties. Two reports by the Committee of 
Experts relating to those countries had been transmitted to the Council. ILO 
hoped that those reports would assist the Council in assessing the implementation 
of the Covenant. 
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14. Mrs. THANH (Viet Nam), noting that the floor had been given to the 
representative of Democratic Kampuchea, said she wished to speak on a point of 
order. There were persons present who claimed to represent the people of 
Kampuchea, but who actually represented only themselves. Therefore, any statement 
made by such persons would be null and void. She wished to have her remarks 
reflected in the record. 

L5. Mr. CHAN Youran (Democratic Kampuchea) said that, in order to disguise its 
~ar of aggression and genocide against Kampuchea which was aimed at annexing 
{ampuchea to an "Indo-Chinese federation" under its domination, the Government of 
Jiet Nam had fabricated a series of documents concerning Kampuchea. His 
jelegation wished to stress that the documents attributed to the so-called 
"People's Republic of Kampuchea" or its organs were the product of the Vietnamese 
aggressors who had installed the puppet regime in Phnom Penh as a figurehead to 
cover up Viet Nam's war of aggression aimed at annexing Kampuchea. That was 
proven by the fact that the 220,000 soldiers of the Vietnamese forces of 
occupation had not arrived until 10 months after the Vietnamese aggression, in 
order to prop up the puppet regime. The people of Kampuchea would never agree to 
be enslaved by the Vietnamese and would fight to the bitter end to defend their 
independence and freedom. 

16. The perfidious manoeuvres of the Hanoi authorities were nothing new to those 
who were familiar with their lies. In January 1979, they had tried to make the 
Security Council believe that there were no Vietnamese troops in Kampuchea. Later 
on, having been caught red-handed in their aggression, they had hastened to invoke 
the so-called "treaty of friendship and co-operation", which they had made the 
Phnom Penh regime sign on 18 February 1979, in other woras, two months after the 
aggression. The Hanoi authorities were now invoking a so-called "internationalist 
duty" to justify their invasion, when what they were really trying to do was to 
introduce into international relations the law of the jungle, which was synonymous 
with what they hypocritically called "internationalist duty". 

17. It was worth recalling that, in order to deceive the Security Council, the 
Hanoi authorities had not hesitated, in January 1979, to fabricate a telegram 
which purportedly had been sent from Phnom Penh but which had actually been 
prepared by the Permanent Mission of Viet Nam in New York. The latest of the 
deceitful manoeuvres of the Hanoi authorities was the creation of a "revolutionary 
people's court", which handed down judgements according to their orders. 

18. The situation had not gone unnoticed by the international press. The France 
Presse News Agency and the daily Le Monde had referred to the establishment of 
that special court and its consequences. Furthermore, the editorial published in 
Le Monde on 21 August 1979 had warned that the legal-political manoeuvres were 
taking on a sinister aspect, for millions of Kampuchean citizens were facing death 
from starvation and the Khmer race was in danger of disappearing from the face of 
the earth. 

19. The situation in Kampuchea was characterized by the war of aggression and 
genocide initiated by the Hanoi authorities, who were already responsible for the 
death of over 1 million people. The Hanoi authorities were deliberately starving 
the people of Kampuchea in order to exterminate them. As of September 1979, more 
than 500,000 citizens had died of starvation, and several hundred more were dying 
every day. 
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20. International peace and security were seriously threatened by the crimes 
against humanity committed by the Socialist Republic of Viet Nam, which was thus 
revealing to the world its ambition of expansion and hegemony in South-East Asia. 
The international community must put an end to that dangerous situation before it 
was too late. 

21. Mr. DYRLUND (Denmark) noted with satisfaction that more Member States had 
acceded to the International Covenant on Human Rights and that article 41 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights had entered into force. The 
number of States parties to the Optional Protocol, on the other hand, was still 
small. Nevertheless, Denmark attached great importance to the Optional Protocol 
because it reflected the view that human rights belonged to the individual and 
that individuals should be able to secure the observance in practice of those 
rights. 

22. In connexion with the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural 
Rights, his delegation hoped that the Economic and Social Council would proceed 
with the examination of the report of States parties as soon as possible. 

23. Turning to the report of the Human Rights Committee (A/34/40), he noted with 
satisfaction that the Committee had established a constructive and continuous 
dialogue with the States parties concerning the implementation of the provisions 
of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. His delegation also 
noted with interest the Committee's discussion on the question of publicity for 
its work (A/34/40, paras. 21-23). The development of public information 
activities in the field of human rights was important as a means of enabling 
individuals to use the machinery available at the international level. His 
delegation suggested that the work of the Human Rights Committee should be taken 
into consideration in connexion with the report which the Secretary-General was 
preparing in pursuance of resolution 23 (XXXV) of the Commission on Human Rights. 

24. His delegation considered it essential that the Secretary-General should 
continue his endeavours to provide the necessary additional staff and services to 
the Division of Human Rights in order to enable it to assist effectively in the 
implementation of the Covenants. The measures that had been taken in response to 
the repeated requests of the Human Rights Committee, which were reflected in the 
proposed programme budget for 1980-1981, were positive but inadequate. 

25. The effective implementation of existing human rights instruments must be 
improved but it was also important to elaborate and adopt international legally 
binding standards for the abolishment of the use of torture and other cruel, 
inhuman and degrading treatment or punishment. 

26. Mrs. KOMAROVA (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics) said that the 
International Covenants on Human Rights provided a general foundation, established 
by common agreement, for international co-operation in the field of human rights. 
In its resolutions 32/86 and 33/51, the General Assembly had confirmed the 
significance of the entry into force and general application of those 
instruments. The Soviet Union, which had participated actively in their 
preparation and had been one of the first States to ratify them, noted with 
satisfaction that the number of States parties to the Covenent, had increased 
during the past year. 

/ ... 
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27. The contents of the Covenants had been incorporated into Soviet legislation 
and had been a part of Soviet life since the Great October Socialist Revolution, 
which had begun the process of radical social reforms. That was reflected in the 
Constitution adopted in 1977, the humanist character of which could be clearly 
seen from the fact that its provisions were aimed in particular at meeting the 
needs of the individual. The enjoyment of economic, social and cultural rights 
constituted the essential foundation for the enjoyment of all human rights, which 
were indivisible. Article 39 of the Soviet Constitution secured the rights and 
freedoms of all citizens. 

28. During the process of drawing up the Covenants, the Soviet Union had been in 
favour of drafting a single instrument which would recognize all human' rights. 
The Western countries had opposed that solution, as a result of which two separate 
Covenants had been produced. Experience had shown that the Soviet Union had been 
right. That was reflected in General Assembly resolution 33/130, which stressed 
the indivisibility of all human rights and the importance of economic, social and 
cultural rights. In many industrialized countries, those rights were not actually 
implemented, and unemployment and the lack of special services and education for 
all people injured their dignity and made the real enjoyment of their individual 
rights impossible. 

29. The machinery established under the Covenants had operated satisfactorily. 
The Human Rights Committee was to be commended on its work in connexion with the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, and the attitude it had 
adopted. In considering the reports of States Parties, it was constructive and 
conducive to internatikonal co-operation. In her delegation's view, the 
procedures approved by the Economic and Social Council provided a good basis for 
the implementation of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural 
Rights. 

30. The General Assembly had repeatedly urged States which were not Parties to 
the International Covenants to ratify or accede to them. The yardstick of a 
genuine desire to promote respect for human rights was participation in those 
instruments. Some countries which liked to talk about individual rights none the 
less refused to assume the obligations laid down by the Covenants. Her delegation 
therefore considered that the General Assembly should once again appeal to all 
States to ratify or accede to the Covenants. 

31. Mrs. RASI (Finland) said that the procedures for the effective implementation 
of the international instruments for the protection of human rights were of 
crucial importance. It was the duty of each State Party to ensure that the 
International Covenants on Human Rights were implemented, but that did not 
diminish the importance of the international action taken to that end. 

32. Within the Human Rights Committee Governments engaged in a dialogue regarding 
the measures taken in the political, economic and social fields, those measures 
being scrutinized to determine whether they were in conformity with international 
human rights laws. Her delegation had taken an active part in the Economic and 
Social Council's work, in connexion with the International Covenant on Economic, 
Social and Cultural Rights, on the procedures for considering the reports of 
States Parties. The methods adopted reflected the desire of States Parties to 
deal carefully and thoroughly with the implementation of the Covenant. 
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33. In 1980, the Economic and Social Council and its working group would have 
before them the backlog of reports from States Parties which had accumulated 
during the preceding two years and in addition, the new reports submitted. In her 
opinion, the working group would have to hold longer sessions than in 1979. 
Since, as had been repeatedly stressed, the two Covenants were of equal 
importance, parallel progress should be made in the implementation of both the 
International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. 

34. Mr. FLINTERMAN (Netherlands) said that his Government had ratified the 
International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, together with its Optional 
Protocol, and was in the course of preparing the reports required under those 
instruments. 

35. The human rights laid down in the two Covenants were indivisible, 
interrelated and equal in importance. The difference between civil and political 
rights, on the one hand, and social, economic and cultural rights, on the other, 
was that in the event of an alleged violation of the former, it was generally not 
possible to identify a violator whereas, in the case of social, economic and 
cultural rights, it was primarily a question of existing social, economic and 
cultural structures, which could be changed only by policies at the national and 
international levels. That difference in character justified the different 
procedures laid down in the respective Covenants for their implementation. His 
Government had been pleased to note that the Economic and Social Council had set 
up a sessional working group to consider the reports submitted by Member States on 
the implementation of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural 
Rights, but considered that the members of the working group should be chosen from 
among States which had ratified the Covenant. 

36. The Human Rights Committee played a crucial role in the implementation of 
the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. It would be limited in 
that role, however, if States Parties did not recognize its competence, under 
article 41 of the Covenant, to receive and consider communications in which one 
State Party claimed that another State Party was not fulfilling its obligation 
under the Covenant, or if States Parties did not recognize its competence to 
receive and consider individual complaints under the Optional Protocol. It was 
therefore of the greatest importance for the full realization of the Covenant that 
States which ratified it should also recognize the Committee's competence to 
receive and consider communications from individuals and from States. For the 
individual citizen the Covenant was of immediate practical value only if he or she 
could invoke its provisions in proceedings before national judicial and 
administrative bodies. 

37. An indication of the importance of the Covenant in the Netherlands was the 
fact that legislative provisions for the protection of human rights could be 
reviewed by the judiciary to determine whether they were in conformity with the 
Covenant; if they were found to be incompatible, the judiciary had to apply the 
provisions of the Covenant instead of national law. 

; ... 
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38. At its sixth session the Human Rights Committee had considered the 
preliminary report submitted by the Chilean Government. During the deliberations 
a number of experts, including those from the Soviet Union and the' German 
Democratic Republic, had stressed that the Committee should be able to draw on 
whatever additional information it deemed useful. As a result, several experts 
had quoted extensively from other sources such as the report of the ad hoc Working 
Group on the situation of Human Rights in Chile. His Government shared the view 
that, as a general rule, the Human Rights Committee should not necessarily limit 
itself to the information in the report submitted by the Government of the State 
Party but should also be able to draw upon other available information bearing 
upon the implementation of the Covenant by that particular State Party. 

39. His Government also considered that the activities of the Human Rights 
Committee deserved wider publicity. One way in which press releases and the 
dissemination of the Committee's annual report could be supplemented would be to 
make use of the Yearbook on Human Rights. If, in accordance with the guidelines 
adopted by the General Assembly at its thirty-third session, extracts from 
Governments' reports to the Human Rights Committee and the relevant decisions, 
general recommendations and general comments of the Committee were included in the 
Yearbook, it could become an important book of record for the Human Rights 
Committee, accessible to the academic community and the general public. 

40. The Human Rights Committee's effectiveness would be hampered if it was not 
serviced by a well-staffed Division of Human Rights. His delegation therefore 
stressed once again that the Division needed to be reinforced in order to cope 
with the multitude of tasks entrusted to it. 

41. The Covenants should not be regarded as the terminal station in the 
standard-setting journey of the United Nations in the field of human rights. 
Although they were a great achievement, some provisions were vaguely worded and 
needed to be worked out in greater detail, for example, that relating to freedom 
of religion as formulated in article 18 of the International Covenant on Civil and 
Political Rights. That could be done through interpretation of such provisions by 
national judicial bodies and by the Human Rights Committee, and by further 
standard-setting activities. The Third Committee should also place great emphasis 
on the creation of effective implementation machinery for existing human rights 
standards. 

42. Miss CAO-PINNA (Italy) said that, owing to the Human Rights Committee's 
schedule of meetings, the General Assembly's review of the results of its third 
session each year had to be deferred until the following year. With a view to 
avoiding that delay, the Division of Human Rights might wish to prepare a brief 
information note on the work carried out and the decisions taken by that Committee 
at the last of its sessions each year or to include a short account of the session 
in the introduction to its report. 

43. It was to be hoped that at future sessions of the General Assembly more 
meetings would be allotted for consideration of the International Covenants on 
Human Rights so that the report of the Human Rights Committee could be given the 
attention which it deserved. Only in that way could a real dialogue develop 
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between the General Assembly and the Committee. The functions of the Human Rights 
Committee and of the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination were 
without precedent in the history of the United Nations and both Committees were 
gradually evolving a method for examining the internal human rights situation in, 
each State Party. The reporting system on civil and political rights should not, 
however, lead only to a series of dialogues between the Human Rights Committee and 
each State Party, without any broader prospect of a dialogue with the General 
Assembly. In that connexion she had noted that, in contrast to previous reports, 
there was no indication in the report (A/34/40) of an exchange of views within the 
Committee on the comments made on its work by the Third Committee at the 
thirty-third session of the General Assembly. 

44. Italy had ratified the Covenants and the Optional Ptotocol to the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights in September 1978 and 
intended to submit its first report at the end of 1979. Tb that end the Minister 
of Foreign Affairs had established an Interministerial Committee on Human Rights 
composed of representatives of all the relevant ministries and of public and 
private institutions active in the promotion and teaching of human rights, 
together with two professors of international law. That Committee had become 
fully operational in March 1979, had prepared the second report on·the 
implementation of the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of 
Racial Discrimination and had almost completed the first report on civil and 
political rights. 

45. Her delegation welcomed the adoption by the Economic and Social Council of 
resolution 1979/43, which had established the method of work to be followed by the 
Council in its consideration of national reports on economic, social and cultural 
rights. It shared the view expressed by the representative of Austria that at the 
following session of the General Assembly, the agenda item concerning the 
Covenants on Human Rights should also cover the sessional working group's report 
to the Economic and Social Council and the deliberations of the Council. 

46. Italy had made the optional declaration under article 41 of the International 
Covenant on Civil and Political Rights concerning communications of States Parties 
claiming that another State Party was not fulfilling its obligations under the 
Covenant. It welcomed the entry into force of that article and the prompt 
discussion by the Human Rights Committee of the rules of procedure governing 
articles 41 and 42 of the Covenant. 

47. Her delegation regretted that the number of States which had ratified the 
Optional Protocol was far below the number which had acceded to the International 
Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, a situation that seemed to reflect the 
widespread idea that the protection of human rights lay exclusively within the 
domain of internal affairs. 

48. She had noted with interest that the number of communications received by the 
Human Rights Committee was high when compared with the number of ratifications of 
the Optional Protocol. She hoped that, on the basis of the experience already 
gained by the Committee in its consideration of communications, it would be able 
to proceed more rapidly and thus avoid discouraging those individuals to whom the 
right of petition to the Committee had been granted by States through their 
ratification of the Protocol. 
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49. The proposal that the Human Rights Committee should meet from time to time in 
developing countries should be considered not only by the Secretariat and the 
pertinent bodies of the General Assembly, but also by the States Parties to the 
Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. 

50. Mr. MAKSIMOV (Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic) said that his country 
considered that the entry into force of the International Covenant on Civil and 
Political Rights and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural 
Rights, and the establishment and operations of the Human Rights Committee were 
important measures for the promotion of human rights. His delegation had noted 
with satisfaction that the number of States acceding to the Covenants was growing, 
but regretted that some States which had signed the Covenants had not yet ratified 
them. 

51. The Byelorussian SSR had been one of the first States to sign and ratify the 
Covenants; the basic provisions of the Covenants had already been part of national 
law so that ratification had not required changes in Byelorussian legislation. 
His country's social and legal structure embodied all the economic, political and 
spiritual requirements for the development of the human person and for the 
protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms. Citizens were guaranteed the 
enjoyment of all political, social and economic freedoms under its Constitution 
and legislation and in social and legal practice. 

52. A very advanced socialist society had been built in his country and political 
and moral unity and the full participation of the people in public life had been 
given practical form, so that the people could fully exercise their social and 
political rights and their freedoms. Conditions conducive to conflicts between 
the interests of society and those of the individual did not exist in socialist 
society. 

53. His delegation welcomed the reception given to the report submitted by his 
country to the Human Rights Committee and had taken note of the Committee's report 
to the General Assembly (A/34/40). He drew attention to paragraph 15 of the 
Committee's report, in which it was stated that the reports had been studied in 
close co-operation with the State Parties which had submitted them. Moreover, his 
delegation was convinced of the usefulness of the work of the sessional working 
group of the Economic and Social Council on the implementation of the 
International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. 

54. He appealed to those States which had not yet done so to accede to the 
International Covenants on Human Rights and so contribute to the development of 
international co-operation in the economic, social, cultural and humanitarian 
fields and to the promotion of respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms. 

55. Mr. KERLL (Federal Republic of Germany) said that the entry into force of the 
International Covenants on Human Rights was of great significance for the 
Development of international law and for relations among States Members of the 
United Nations; they were key elements in the world-wide efforts to promote 
universal respect for and observance of human rights and fundamental freedoms. 
However, only 62 States had ratified the International Covenant on Economic, 
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Social and Cultural Rights and even fewer the International Covenant on Civil and 
Political Rights. His Government again urged all States which had not yet done so 
to become parties to both Covenants. The entry into force of article 41 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights cleared the way for the 
complaints procedure. States Parties to the Covenant which had not yet done so 
should consider making the declaration provided for in that article. 

56. The protection of human rights was not a purely domestic matter but a basic 
requirement for world peace and justice. Accordingly, the reports on the 
implementation of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights which 
the States Parties had undertaken to submit to the Human Rights Committee were of 
crucial importance. His delegation considered that the Division of Human Rights 
needed more staff in order to provide the assistance required for the 
implementation of the two Covenants. 

57. Mr. GARVALOV (Bulgaria) emphasized that, despite appeals to do so, many 
States, including a number which claimed to be defenders of human rights, had not 
yet ratified the International Covenants on Human Rights. Nevertheless the 
increase in the number of States which had acceded to them represented important 
progress in the efforts of the international community to promote respect for and 
observance of human rights and fundamental freedoms. 

58. The entry into force of the Covenants provided a solid foundation for the 
activities of the United Nations in the field of human rights. The Covenants had 
increased the effective enjoyment of human rights by stipulating the obligations 
of States Parties and providing means for co-operation in the implementation 
process. The Human Rights Committee had started a constructive dialogue with 
States Parties in reviewing their reports on the implementation of the Covenants; 
it had also made substantial progress in the organization of its work. His 
delegation welcomed decision 1979/43 of the Economic and Social Council, in which 
it had approved the method of work of the sessional working group on the 
implementation of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural 
Rights. 

59. His country's socialist society provided the social, economic and political 
conditions and material guarantees indispensable to the implementation of a whole 
range of rights and freedoms, including those proclaimed in the Covenants. The 
collective ownership of the means of production and the elimination of 
exploitation of man by man played an important role in that respect. The basic 
objectives of the State, namely, the free development of the individual and the 
constant expansion of socialist democracy, were fully consistent with the purposes 
and provisions of the Covenants. In Bulgaria all rights and freedoms were founded 
on the basic principle of the equal rights of all citizens, and all discrimination 
based on nationality, origin, religion, sex, education or social or material 
status was prohibited. 

60. Even before the entry into force of the Covenant, Bulgarian authorities had 
reviewed national legislation to ensure that all of the rights and freedoms 
specified in the Covenants were covered by the national laws. The fact that about 
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one third of the constitutional prov1s1ons referred to the rights of citizens 
indicated the great importance attached to those rights. Following the adoption 
of the Constitution, various provisions had been introduced to update legislation 
and bring it into conformity with the Constitution, especially with those 
provisions governing the system of guarantees in the legal field. His Government 
felt that the strengthening of those guarantees should continue within the dynamic 
process of the promotion of socialist democracy. 

61. The report presented by his country to the Human Rights Committee in 
compliance with article 40 of the Covenant on Civil and Political Rights had been 
commended for its comprehensiveness. Furthermore, Bulgaria had submitted its 
report on the implementation of articles 6 to 9 of the International Covenant on 
Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and would co-operate fully with the Economic 
and Social Council in the consideration of the report. 

62. Peace and security in the world was the best framework for the exercise and 
promotion of human rights and freedoms. All efforts aimed at the consolidation of 
peaceful coexistence and the strengthening of international detente were 
inseparably linked with the promotion of and respect for human rights. 

63. Ms. FAWTHORPE (New Zealand) said she was pleased that the Human Rights 
Committee had made progress towards establishing a method of work enabling it to 
discharge effectively its mandate on the implementation of the International 
Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. 

64. On 28 December 1978, her country had ratified the two International Covenantf 
on Human Rights, which had entered into force for New Zearand on 28 March 1979. 
The country's laws had been carefully reviewed to ensure that the rights and 
obligations embodied in the Covenants and traditionally inherent in New Zealand 
society, had been codified in the forms adopted by the United Nations. In 
ratifying the Covenants, New Zealand considered that its legal system was now 
capable of enforcing observance of the provisions of those instruments. 

65. Ratification and implementation of the Covenants by the greatest possible 
number of Member States was essential for any improvement of the global situation 
with regard to human rights; in that connexion, her delegation attached special 
importance to the submission of reports by States parties. It was further 
encouraged by the outcome of the discussion of working methods to be followed by 
the Economic and Social Council in its consideration of reports submitted under 
the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and felt that 
in the interest of full implementation of the Covenant dialogue with reporting 
States should be promoted. 

66. Mr. LAEMMERZAHL (German Democratic Republic) said that during the past three 
decades the United Nations had partially translated the basic ideas in the 
Universal Declaration of Human Rights into valid rules of international law, such 
as the International Covenants on Human Rights. The two Covenants were instruments 
for carrying out the universal task of promoting international co-operation in the 
field of human rights in the interest of safeguarding peace and were invaluable in 
promoting co-operation between States with different social systems. 
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67. His delegation regretted that only approximately 60 Member States had 
ratified the Covenants, a small proportion of the 152 Member States of the United 
Nations. He recognized, however, that the Economic and Social Council, the 
Commission on Human Rights and the Human Rights Committee had done praiseworthy 
work in the human rights field. He pointed out that among those States which h~d 
not ratified the Covenants or other important international instruments relating 
to human rights were some which, to the astonishment and surprise of the world, 
often attempted to give other States lessons in human rights. 

68. His delegation wished to point out that human rights could not be isolated 
from the historical, political, economic and cultural conditions of the various 
countries and regionSJ it should also be recognized that all of the human rights 
set forth in International Covenants were, as stated in General Assembly 
resolution 32/130, indivisible, interdependent and closely linked. In that 
connexion, it should be noted that the right to life in peace, dealt with in the 
Declaration on the Preparation of Societies for Life in Peace adopted by the 
General Assembly in 1978 (resolution 33/73), had become the focus of attention. 
Furthermore, the right to development would require special attention in future on 
the part of all States. 

69. With reference to the work of the Human Rights Committee and its report 
(A/34/40), he said that the discussion of reports submitted by States parties made 
it possible to exchange useful information and experience. That co-operation 
should be further extended on the basis of article 40 of the International 
Covenant on Civil and Political Rights without prejudice to the mandate of the 
Human Rights Committee. 

70. His country had consistently pursued a policy of safeguarding peace and 
protecting the well-being of the people. The ratification of international human 
rights instruments was merely a logical consequence of that policy. The necessary 
social and political conditions for that policy had been established in the 
socialist countries by the elimination. of the exploitation of man by man. 

71. Experience had shown that human rights could be guaranteed only in conditions 
of stable peace and peaceful coexistence among States with different social 
systems and strict observance of the principles of the United Nations Charter. 
His country was ready to continue its active and effective participation in 
efforts to achieve universal implementation of the International Covenants on 
Human Rights. 

72. Mr. NAGY (Hungary) said that his delegation had followed the debate on agenda 
item 84 with special attention, as it attached great importance to the adoption of 
the International Covenants on Human Rights, their entry into force and the 
universal implementation of their provisions. His Government had always attached 
great importance to the fullest possible exercise of human rights. The record 
showed that the socialist system was best suited in practice for ensuring that 
people lived a life of human dignity. 

73. In the view of his delegaton, some circles had a rather unique approach to 
human rights. They remained silent on such fundamental rights as the right to 
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work and to medical care and said very little about the right to peace, to 
security and to life. Non-implementation of those rights deprived political 
rights of their substance and made their enjoyment illusory; it also revealed the 
political aims of human rights campaigns. 

74. The basic human rights was the right to life, which could be guaranteed only 
by peace. If there was no security, countries acted with great suspicion and even 
minor matters were magnified beyond their true dimensions. On the other hand, 
when States felt secure, the resulting harmony made it easier to establish 
international contacts. His Government therefore strongly supported all efforts 
aimed at achieving disarmament and the relevant resolutions of the General 
Assembly. 

75. After citing article 1 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political 
Rights, he said that his country welcomed the initiative of the Soviet Union which 
had led to the inclusion of the agenda item on the inadmissibility of the policy 
of hegemonism in international relations in the agenda of the current session of 
the General Assembly. His delegation was convinced that the international 
community would deem the matter timely and important, in view of its relation to 
the universal implementation of the International Covenants on Human Rights. 

76. Member States of the United Nations would fulfil their obligations concerning 
the International Covenants if they exerted efforts to put an end to gross and 
flagrant violations of human rights and to abolish the vestiges of the colonial 
system and eliminate racial discrimination, if they assisted in restoring human 
rights in South Africa, in the Arab territories occupied by Israel, in Chile and 
in South Korea, and if they strove for the normalization of relations between 
States, for detente and for peace. 

77. His Government felt that the United Nations institutional system was 
sufficient and well-equipped enough to promote effective enjoyment of human rights 
throughout the world. The systematic violation of the rights of peoples in some 
places was not due to a lack of an adequate system for promoting the effective 
enjoyment of human rights and fundamental freedoms but to a lack of political will 
on the part of certain Governments. 

78. Mr. MATELJAK (Yugoslavia) said that the two International Covenants on Human 
Rights were basic instruments of equal importance, since the rights they both 
protected were inseparable. Although a number of countries had ratified, or 
acceded to, the Covenants, their genuine universality was far from having been 
achieved. 

79. Implementation of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights 
was being carried out successfully. His delegation endorsed the Human Rights 
Committee's approach of focusing attention on consideration of the reports of 
States parties. Consideration of those reports proved that no country could claim 
that it had fully implemented human rights. The Assembly must not only devote 
attention to the work of the Human Rights Committee but also find ways of 
implementing its recommendations about giving publicity to the Committee' work. 
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In that connexion, he drew attention to Economic and Social Council resolution 
1979/37, which permitted inclusion of the decisions and recommendations of the 
Human Rights Committee and extracts of its reports in the Yearbook on Human Rights. 

80. His delegation was pleased to note that progress had been made in 
implementing the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. 
However, he had a number of reservations with regard to the machinery adopted by 
the Economic and Social Council. The working group entrusted with examination of 
the reports of States parties could not carry out its tasks properly in a single 
annual session, particularly since it must also consider the analytical summaries 
prepared by the Secretary-General, discuss measures adopted and progress made with 
regard to observance of the rights recognized in the Covenant and con~ider the 
reports of the specialized agencies. In his view, the working group would be 
forced to concentrate only on a few of those questions; that being the case, it 
should give absolute priority to the reports of States parties. The General 
Assembly must exert further vigorous efforts to ensure implementation of the 
International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. 

81. Mrs. LORANGER (Canada) recalled that her country had ratified the two 
International Covenants on Human Rights, as well as the Optional Protocol to 
the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. She added that on 
26 October of the current year her country had signified its acceptance of the 
procedure provided for under article 41 of the International Covenant on Civil and 
Political Rights. 

82. The Human Rights Committee had rightly stressed how important it was that the 
provisions of the Covenant should be adequately reflected in the domestic 
legislation of States parties. That principle gave rise to difficulties owing to 
the differences between legal systems and in the approaches of Governments with 
regard to obligations resulting from the acceptance of international instruments. 
The situation was relatively clear in countries where the provisions of the 
Covenant could be invoked directly before the courts. In many other States, 
including her country, international obligations could only be invoked once they 
had been enacted as national, and sometimes provincial or municipal, legislation. 
The adaptation of domestic law to international provisions gave rise to serious 
difficulties of interpretation. The dialogue between States parties and the Human 
Rights Committee could also be helpful in finding more appropriate procedures for 
expediting solution of those problems. 

83. Some members of the Human Rights Committee were not content to examine only 
the strictly legal aspect of obligations arising from the Covenant but also 
considered it essential to investigate the manner in which legal rules were 
implemented in practice in order to protect fundamental rights. Recognizing that 
the Human Rights Committee was not an investigative body, the members of that 
Committee had felt that they had the obligation to establish a parallel between 
the contents of national reports and what they considered to be the real situation 
prevailing in a given country. It was encouraging to note that the members of the 
Human Rights Committee did not hesitate to raise questions concerning the reports 
they examined and that they applied that procedure in each case, thus 
strengthening the impression that the Committee's work was impartial. 
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Unfortunately, certain States carefully avoided giving satisfactory replies to the 
questions raised by members of the Human Rights Committee. 

84. Her delegation considered that one of the most interesting, and certainly one 
of the most useful, activities of the Human Rights Committee was the analysis of. 
communications from individuals submitted to it in accordance with the provisions 
of the Optional Protocol. In that rerpect, it considered that the Human Rights 
Committee had discharged its responsioilities with fairness and that its 
recommendations would probably be respected and implemented by States parties. 

85. Her delegation wanted communications submitted under the Optional Protocol to 
be considered as rapidly as possible. As the communications were received in 
Geneva, there was a long delay before her Government was informed. Her delegation 
was aware that the Division of Human Rights did not have sufficient resources to 
deal properly with the communications submitted to it, but considered it necessary 
to draw the Secretary-General's attention to his obligation, under article 36, to 
provide the Human Rights Committee with adequate facilities. 

86. With regard to publicizing the Human Rights Committee's activities, her 
delegation shared the view expressed by the Committee in its report. She also 
referred to the precarious material circumstances in which the Human Rights 
Committee had recently had to hold a session, which was an indication of the 
unfortunate tendency to treat activities in the field of human rights as poor 
relations compared to other activities. 

87. Mr. WANG Jiechen (China), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said 
that accession to the Covenants was only one aspect of the implementation of human 
rights' actual deeds were more important. He wondered whether the people of the 
German Democratic Republic really enjoyed those rights and why that country 
supported Viet Nam's aggression against Kampuchea and the slaughter of the 
Karnpuchean people. 

88. Mr. LAEMMERZAHL (German Democratic Republic) vigorously rejected the 
assertions made by the representative of China and recalled that the German 
Democratic Republic had been established as a result of the exercise of the right 
of the people to self-determination. China's accusations were intended to slander 
his country. 

89. With regard to his country's co-operation with Viet Nam, he called upon the 
representative of China to explain the recent aggression against Viet Nam. 

90. The CHAIRMAN announced that the general debate on agenda item 84 concerning 
the International Covenants on Human Rights had been concluded. 

I .. . 



A/C.3/34/SR.34 
English 
Page 18 

ORGANIZATION OF WORK 

91. The CHAIRMAN reminded the Committee that the time-limit for submission of 
draft resolutions under agenda item 84 had expired at 1 p.m. and that at 1 p.m. on 
Monday, 5 November, the list of speakers on item 74 (Elimination of all forms of 
religious intolerence) would be closed. He added that the Bureau recommended to 
the Committee that on Monday, 5 November, voting on the draft resolutions under 
items 82, 84, 87 and 88 should take place. He pointed out, however, that more 
than one meeting might be needed to complete the voting process. The general 
debate on agenda item 74 would be completed in a single meeting. He suggested 
that the deadline for submission of draft resolutions under item 74 should be fixed 
at 6 p.m. on Monday, 5 November. If he heard no objection, he would take it that 
the Committee accepted his suggestion. 

92. It was so decided. 

The meeting rose at 1.15 p.m. 




